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AGENDA ITEM 1 – Welcome and apologies
1. John Matheson (JM) as Chair welcomed the group and noted apologies from John Raine, Fiona Ramsay, Robbie Pearson, and George Walker. He introduced Linda de Caestecker and Paul James to the group, Director of Public Health and Director of Finance for NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde respectively. 
AGENDA ITEM 2 – Minutes of the last meeting

2. The group reviewed the minutes and actions from the previous minutes. All actions were complete or covered under separate agenda items. The minutes were agreed by the group.
AGENDA ITEM 3 – Remote and rural work
3. Iain Pearce (IP) began this topic by introducing paper TAGRA(2011)12. This updated the international comparisons work undertaken at the time of NRAC. The specific focus of the  update was looking at whether other countries which used a funding formula combined this with a top-sliced funding element for providing remote or rural healthcare services. Of the six countries which had adjustments for rurality or remoteness, three used top-sliced funding in addition to formula adjustments: Northern Ireland, the New South Wales territory of Australia, and New Zealand. Of these, the first two could feasibly be reproduced in Scotland. The New South Wales approach was based around comparing the number of hospitals in the different areas against a given standard in relation to population. The Northern Ireland approach was based around estimating economies of scale for hospitals, and comparing an agreed hospital structure against a theoretical cost-minimization system design to calculate the additional costs imposed on different areas. 

4. Garry Coutts (GC) noted that the paper suggested that many countries saw the need to provide some adjustment to remote and rural areas, which did not have the same flexibility over the design of their services. Although noting concerns over not wanting to incentivise opening or having more hospitals, he felt that the New South Wales approach was a sensible compromise between limiting this risk and reflecting the difficulties in infrastructure faced by remote and rural areas. However, other members expressed concerns over the use of hospital numbers as the basis of allocation, due to the incentives that it may introduce for boards.
5. IP gave an update on the work undertaken by the Remote and Rural subgroup, as set out in paper TAGRA(2011)13. At the last meeting of TAGRA, he had presented analysis looking at a ‘top down’ assessment of de minimis costs, which had been felt to be impractical due to data quality limitations. Instead, the subgroup had now developed a ‘bottom up’ assessment, built around looking at the minimum costs of maintaining and staffing a hospital regardless of the level of patient activity. This had been based around the definition of services provided in Rural General Hospitals, and suggested a de minimis cost of around £3.5m to £4m per year. This had been converted into board allocations through a top-slice taken from the current NRAC influenced budget. Two approaches were shown, one with allocations on the basis of assuming each NHS Board required a single hospital as a minimum, the other using the New South Wales approach of looking at the distribution of hospitals relative to a given standard. The total funding required for the adjustment was taken from the general allocations. In addition to this work, an initial reproduction of the Northern Ireland approach had been undertaken, and a similar relationship between scale and cost identified. However, this work was still at an early stage, with as yet no adjustment to reflect issues such as case mix. Further work was planned for this area in the coming months. Bob Elliott (BE) noted that the two approaches were in theory similar ways at looking at the same issue, and that as the scale of output declined, cost per case should converge with the de minimis cost.

6. John Ross Scott (JRS) and GC welcomed the work of the subgroup, noting that it showed a lack of economies of scale in rural and island areas. They also felt that it was important that the focus of the work should continue to be on rural areas, with JRS noting that issues such as telehealth and obligate networks were largely unique to these areas. He suggested that the de minimis cost of maintaining a rural general hospital could be assessed by looking at the cost per case in these hospitals and comparing it to the cost of delivering these services in a district general hospital. This could then be taken as the additional cost associated with the greater de minimis costs of rural hospitals. However, IP noted that this approach, whilst intuitive, ran the risk of double counting the current unavoidable excess cost adjustment, which was based on comparing local cost per case to national cost per case. An key challenge for the subgroup was in identifying which costs were additional and outside of the current adjustments within the NRAC formula.

7. Several other members of TAGRA felt that it was important to maintain a view of all hospitals rather than focussing specifically on those in remote and rural areas, due to the relative nature of NHS Board allocations. Karen Facey (KF) suggested that it may be useful to more explicitly consider building costs, and Linda de Caestecker (LC) suggested the cost of laboratories as an additional cost. KF also suggested consulting more widely on the work. IP noted that some building costs were captured within the allocated costs for beds and theatres, however, he recognized that it was difficult to define the scope of de minimis costs, and that the approach of the subgroup was to be as restrictive as possible. He also informed TAGRA that the subgroup intended to consult with Directors of Finance and regional planning groups on their work and developing recommendations.

8. With regard to the Scottish Distant Islands’ Allowance (SDIA), since the last meeting of TAGRA, work had focussed on three areas: better understanding the difference in cost between islands with and without SDIA; rationalizing the number of urban-rural categories used within the adjustment, and adjusting for the different rates of SDIA payable on different islands.
9. The first set of analysis had suggested that there was a clear cost differential between islands with and without SDIA, even after SDIA related costs were removed. The amount of  the cost difference explained by SDIA varied by care programme, but was between 10% and 25%.

10. Rationalizing the number of urban rural categories was recommended as the move to sub-divide the existing island categories into SDIA and non-SDIA islands had created some very small categories, which therefore could be quite unstable. A new structure had been proposed, which treated all SDIA islands as a single category, and then combined the remaining non-SDIA islands with very remote mainland areas, reducing the number of categories to eight. This had little effect on the final allocations.

11. The third step of adjusting for differential rates again had little effect on the overall adjustment, but instead redistributed funds between the four boards which paid SDIA,  NHS Highland, Orkney, Shetland, and Western Isles, moving funding toward NHS Orkney, which had the highest rate. The subgroup’s view was that the analysis had reached a conclusion as to what could be done within the overall structure of the NRAC formula. There were some concerns on the subgroup over the merging of some island and mainland zones, although it was recognized that alternative approaches would not affect the final results. In addition, there were some concerns over the rescaling that led to some gains for mainland boards whilst NHS Highland saw a decrease in its target share. However, the subgroup had agreed not to progress work further at this time until the cumulative impact of all its recommendations had been considered.

12. IP then gave a brief update on work related to GP out of hours services. He noted that the subgroup had begun looking at this work, having concluded work on SDIA, so it was still at an early stage. Available data sources identified were the Costs Book, a one-off data collection exercise on primary care out of hours services activity, and information on which practices were providing out of hours services directly through their GP contract. The view of the subgroup was that it would be preferable not to make use of activity data as the basis of funding, as this depended too heavily on boards’ decisions over how to structure their services, which would determine the split of activity in or out of core hours. GC noted that GP out of hours funding was a sensitive issue, and suggested that it was also an area where the de minimis cost approach could be considered.

Action 1 – AST to report TAGRA’s views back to the remote and rural subgroup and arrange a further update at the next meeting
AGENDA ITEM 4 – Work of the MLC subgroup – paper TAGRA(2011)14
13. IP presented this paper, which updated TAGRA on the work of the morbidity and life circumstances (MLC) subgroup into additional need for mental health and learning difficulties (MH&LD) services since the last meeting The work had split out the under 65s and the over 65s, investigating their need drivers separately, following on from work on the English formula which suggested that these age groups had different needs, due to the dominance of dementia in the over 65s age group. In an attempt to better understand the relationship between need indicators and utilization, analysis had been conducted using the small data zone geography, rather than the intermediate geography used previously. Tests on the under 65s had been quite successful at this level, able to produce a better statistical fit than the reference model. The analysis had tested a range of indicators, and was moving toward the use of the Scottish Index of Multiple Deprivation (SIMD) as the main explanatory variable, although others were still being tested. One possible approach being considered was the use of different indicators in urban and rural areas. Agreement had not yet been reached on the preferred functional form, and this was an issue that would be continued to be discussed. The work undertaken by the Robertson Centre for Biostatistics on behalf of NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde had recommended a particular functional form that the subgroup also intended to consider. 
14. In comparison, the work on the over 65s had moved in quite a different direction. Analysis at the small data zone geography had performed poorly, and it had not been possible to construct models at this stage, as there seemed to be too much random variation in the data. Measures of deprivation such as SIMD have also performed poorly as explanatory indicators, and so there has been a move toward using measures which are specific to the over 65 population, such as mortality data, pension credit, or attendance allowance. The poorer performance of deprivation related indicators for the over 65s had been discussed by the subgroup, and it was noted that it was in keeping with other evidence that suggested that the impact of deprivation on health inequalities decreased as the population became more elderly. As with the analysis on the under 65 population, agreement had yet to be reached on the most appropriate functional form.

15. For both the age groups, as well as looking at indicators, further work was planned to investigate rurality, and this would make use of alternative measures of urban-rural classifications developed by NHS Highland.

16. TAGRA agreed that it would be preferable to have a common set of indicators across all areas, rather than attempting to develop different measures in urban and rural areas. KF queried the approach used to develop indicators for the models, noting that it was important to consider wider morbidity and life circumstances indicators rather than simply measures of deprivation, particularly for the over 65 population. IP explained that the selection process had tried to focus on identifying indicators which had a clear theoretical link to need for MH&LD services, and noted that issues such as alcohol and drug abuse had been suggested by clinicians. KF suggested that it would be helpful if clinicians who specialized in care for the elderly could also provide some suggested indicators.

17. There was some discussion about the potential for wider consultation on the work of the subgroup. It was agreed that this would be useful, and that an approach similar to that being pursued by the remote and rural subgroup, with Directors of Finance and planning groups consulted.
Action 2 – AST to report TAGRA’s views back to the MLC subgroup and arrange a further update at next meeting.
AGENDA ITEM 5 – Update on gaps in data sources – paper TAGRA(2011)15
18. IP presented this paper, which provided an update to TAGRA on the work to close the data gaps identified by NRAC. Three broad gaps were identified by NRAC. These related to prescribing, ethnicity and community data. Previously reported work (TAGRA(2011)01) had updated the treatment of prescribing costs, and this gap is now considered closed. Work on the community activity and data group has also been previously reported (TAGRA(2011)11). A full update is not available at this time, but one is planned for the next meeting.
19. For ethnicity, there was increasingly data available on the ethnicity of patients from Scottish Morbidity Record (SMR) returns. Data had been obtained for ethnicity from SMR01 (acute inpatient and day cases) and SMR00 (acute outpatients). Data completeness had improved over time, although there remained boards with particularly low levels of completeness, such as NHS Western Isles.
20. Analysis at this time had focussed on two areas: firstly, attempting to understand whether the lack of completeness of SMR data meant there would be concerns over the quality of the data being reported. This had been investigated by considering whether the data on ethnic populations had changed over time as completeness increased. The analysis suggested that this was not the case, and therefore that lack of completeness itself was not a barrier in using the data in future analysis.

21. Secondly, a crude comparison of activity by ethnicity against ethnic population was also carried out, although this was hampered by the fact that the only available ethnic population data came from the census. This suggested no clear relationship as to whether larger ethnic populations led to higher or lower need for health care

22. TAGRA discussed the potential for ethnicity data to be used within the NRAC formula. KF noted that this was of particular issue, as investigating the impact of ethnicity on need for healthcare had been part of the remit of NRAC, but that they had been unable to make recommendations due to lack of data. Roger Black (RB) noted that ethnicity was sometimes associated with unmet need, and therefore it could be difficult to capture the impact of ethnicity within a utilization based formula. IP agreed, noting that this had been the experience in England, where previous studies had identified a negative relationship between ethnicity and need, which was seen as being counter-intuitive.

AGENDA ITEM 7 – Scottish Allocation Formula

23. Frank Strang (FS) gave an update to the group on the work that was planned for the Scottish Allocation Formula (SAF), which was used to inform allocations to GPs. He explained that the Cabinet Secretary was interested in making the case for a more Scottish GP formula, due to the changes to the structures of the health service that were being discussed in England. The move would not replace the UK contract, but would give Scotland greater control over particular elements, particularly relating to public health. Clinical aspects would tend to continue to be agreed at the UK level.

24. In the short term, an update to the SAF formula was planned to be carried out. Issues that would be investigated related to the age-sex adjustment and the morbidity and life circumstance adjustment. In the longer term, wider issues such as how the formula deals with health inequalities, the minimum practice income guarantee, and the correction factor would also be addressed. This would be a process which would require negotiation  with the British Medical Association and any changes might need to be introduced over a significant period of time. With all the work FS stressed that it would be important to have a transparent evidence base for any changes.

25. KF welcomed the update, and noted that there were opportunities for the NRAC formula and SAF to benefit from each other. The NRAC formula currently used the SAF remoteness adjustment for its adjustment for the unavoidable excess costs of community clinic-based services, and it would be interesting to see what recommendations the review made for this area. FS noted that one of the approaches being considered would be whether it was better to remove very small practices from the formula.

AGENDA ITEM 7 – Any Other Business

Population
26. Paul James (PJ) raised the issue of population, which he noted underpinned the entire NRAC formula and its allocations. He noted that there continued to be a discrepancy between the GP population measure and the General Register Office for Scotland measure. He explained that in his previous position as Joint Director of Finance for NHS Waltham Forest and the London Borough of Waltham Forest, there had been a review of the borough’s population and the different ways in which it could be measured. Possible other measures which could be considered included electoral rolls or council tax registers. He suggested that this could be considered as part of the future work programme of the group.
Movement to target
27. JRS raised the issue of the timeline for movement toward NRAC target shares. He felt that, from a governance point of view, a more transparent process of moving to target would make TAGRA’s work more meaningful.

28. JM agreed that it was important to continue to move toward target, but equally this had to be achieved without destabilizing NHS Scotland. However, the amount being dedicated to enable movement toward targets was being increased in an attempt to speed the process, with £32m allocated in 2012/13, and £42m in the following two years, up from £24m in 2011/12 and £16m in the previous year.

Dates of next meetings
29. The dates for meetings in 2012 were planned for: Tuesday 17th April, Monday 13th August, and Monday 10th December. 
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